

Safeguarding and child protection guidance

For private, voluntary, and independent early years and childcare providers

Reviewed September 2025

Table of Contents

Introduction	3
Contacts	3
Section 1: The legislative framework	4
Legal framework and responsibilities	4
Prevent and the promotion of British values	6
Regulation and Inspection	7
Section 2: Safeguarding and child protection roles and responsibilities	8
Registered provider	8
Designated safeguarding lead (DSL)	11
Safeguarding as part of the curriculum	12
Local authority children's social care	12
Local safeguarding partners and child death review partners	12
Section 3.1: Recognising abuse and neglect	13
Definitions of abuse and neglect	13
Signs of possible abuse and neglect	15
Specific risks and abuse	15
Section 3.2: Responding to concerns	17
Emerging concerns	17
Responding to disclosure	18
Voice of the child	19
Sharing concerns with parents and carers	19
Levels of need guidance and early help assessment	19
Professional curiosity	21
Making a referral	22
What to do if a referral does not meet threshold	23
Open cases	24
Children who live in other Local Authority areas	24
Section 3.3: Record keeping	25
Documenting concerns	25
Security, storage and retention of records	26
Transfer of child protection records	27
Children in more than one setting	27
Transfer form	27
Children subject to a child protection plan	28
Peceiving establishment unknown	28



Section 4: Building a safer workforce	29
Planning the recruitment process	29
Ensuring suitability	29
Vetting	30
Supporting staff	32
Induction, training, and continued supervision	32
Disqualification	34
Whistleblowing	34
Managing complaints	35
Managing allegations against a member of staff	35
The role of the LADO	37
Low level concerns	38
Section 5: Safeguarding training	41
Section 6: Model safeguarding policies and procedures	42
Section 7: Safeguarding paperwork templates	43
Section 8: Further information	44

This guidance was updated in September 2025 to reflect changes to key documents:

- Early Years Foundation Stage (2025)
- Keeping Children Safe in Education (2025)



Introduction

The actions we take as professionals and as a society, to promote the welfare of children and protect them from harm, are referred to as 'safeguarding'.

Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is defined as:

- providing help and support to meet the needs of children as soon as problems emerge
- protecting children from maltreatment, whether that is within or outside the home, including online
- preventing the impairment of children's mental and physical health or development
- ensuring that children grow up in circumstances consistent with the provision of safe and effective care
- taking action to enable all children to have the best outcomes.

(Keeping Children Safe in Education 2025)

Child Protection is part of safeguarding and promoting welfare. It refers to activity that is undertaken to protect specific children who are suffering, or are likely to suffer, significant harm.

This guidance is consistent with the government guidance Working Together to Safeguard Children 2023. It has been developed to provide support to the registered provider, Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) and all staff in early years and childcare settings in carrying out their responsibilities in regard to safeguarding and promoting the welfare of the children in their care and protecting children who are at risk of harm.

The guidance is appropriate for all private, voluntary, and independent settings, including childminders and applies to all staff whether paid, voluntary, permanent or temporary, and all children and young people under the age of 18.

Contacts

Family Front Door

- 01905 822666 Weekdays 9.00 to 17.00 (Fridays 16.30)
- 01905 768020 (evenings and weekends)

Police

- Call 999 in an emergency, e.g., when a crime is in progress, when there is danger to life or when violence is being used or threatened.
- For less urgent issues call the local police on 101.

Ofsted - 0300 123 1231

Worcestershire County Council Early years team - 01905 844048

Local Authority Designated Officer (LADO) - 01905 846221



Section 1: The legislative framework

Legal framework and responsibilities

<u>The Children Act 1989</u> makes it a duty to consider the welfare of the child as paramount. it defines 'children in need' and 'children at risk of significant harm', forming the basis of response and referral processes when concerns arise.

- Section 17(10) of the Children Act 1989 defines 'children in need' and places a duty on local authorities to promote and safeguard the welfare of children in need in their area.
- Section 47 of the Children Act 1989 defines the local authority's duty to make enquiries to decide whether action should be taken to safeguard or promote the welfare of a child or young person who is suffering, or likely to suffer, significant harm.

<u>The Education Act 2002</u> places a duty on local authorities (in relation to their education functions), the governing bodies of maintained schools, independent schools (including academies and free schools) to exercise their functions with a view to safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children who are school pupils. For example, by virtue of regulations, such as Keeping Children Safe in Education 2025 made under section 157 of this Act.

The Sexual Offences Act 2003 introduced a new offence of 'abuse of position of trust'.

The FGM Act 2003 female genital mutilation (FGM) is illegal in England and Wales under this legislation. It is a form of child abuse and violence against women. Section 5B of this act was added under the Serious Crime Act (2015) to establish mandatory reporting of FGM.

The Children Act 2004

- **Section 10** places a duty on local authorities to make arrangements with relevant agencies to co-operate to improve the well-being of children.
- Section 11 places a duty on local authorities to make arrangements to ensure that their functions are discharged having regard to the need to safeguard and promote the welfare of children. Section 11 also requires those working or coming into contact with children to have regard for the statutory guidance <u>"Working Together to Safeguard Children"</u> (DfE 2023).

<u>The Childcare Act 2006</u> is a key piece of legislation for local authorities and early years and childcare providers.

• **Section 40** of the Childcare Act 2006 places a duty on early years providers to comply with the Early years foundation stage (EYFS) statutory framework.



 Section 75 of the Childcare Act 2006 sets out the regulations which disqualify a person from registration or employment as a childcare worker. The EYFS sets out regulations for all providers to follow. Further information can be found here; <u>The Childcare</u> (<u>Disqualification</u>) <u>Regulations 2018</u>

<u>Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006</u> **section 35** of this act makes it a duty to ensure a referral to the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) completed where a member of staff is dismissed (or would have been, had the person not left the setting first) because they have harmed a child or put a child at risk of harm.

<u>Children & Social Work Act (2017)</u> this legislation is the most recent and significant in terms of safeguarding and its main purpose is to improve and promote safeguarding, with reference to:

- Decision making and support for children looked after and children previously looked after in England and Wales.
- Joint work at the local level to safeguard children and enable better learning at the local and national levels to improve practice in child protection.
- The safeguarding of children by providing for relationships and sex education in schools.
- The establishment of a new regulatory regime specifically for the social work profession in England.

It does not replace the <u>Children Act 1989</u> but is complementary to it. For example, it reminds local authorities to act in the best interests of children and encourage them to express their views, wishes and feelings. There are also new requirements for local authorities to support children looked after until the age of 25 if they wish to receive it and for maintained schools to designate a member of staff to have responsibility for the educational achievement of previously looked after children as well as those who are currently looked after.

The Act also requires the Secretary of State to establish a child safeguarding practice review panel and sets out the arrangements for membership. The function of the panel is to identify serious child safeguarding cases in England which raise issues that are complex or of national importance, and where it considers appropriate, to arrange for such cases to be reviewed under the panel's supervision.

The Act also amends the safeguarding provisions in the <u>Children Act 2004</u> and sets out requirements for the 'safeguarding partners' in local authority areas in England to make arrangements to work together, along with any other relevant agencies, and respond to the needs of children in their area. The Act also requires 'child death review partners' to review the death of any child in their area (they can also decide to review the death of any child not normally resident in their area).



More information can be found on the Worcestershire safeguarding partnership website

There is also a new requirement for the Secretary of State to make regulations requiring the provision of relationships education to children in primary schools and relationships and sex education to pupils in secondary schools. The Secretary of State may also make regulations regarding the provision of personal, social, health and economic education (PHSE).

New guidance issued by the secretary of state is included in <u>'Working Together to Safeguard Children'</u> (DfE 2023).

<u>The Domestic Abuse Act (2021)</u> now states that a victim of domestic abuse includes reference to a child who sees, hears or experiences the effects of the abuse and is related to either the victim or the perpetrator.

Prevent and the promotion of British values

Updated April 2023 Prevent duty guidance: England and Wales (2023) - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)

The prevent strategy, published by the government in 2011, is part of the overall counter-terrorism strategy, CONTEST. The aim of the prevent strategy is to reduce the threat to the UK from terrorism by stopping people becoming radicalised or being drawn into terrorism. The strategy covers all forms of terrorism, including far right extremism and some aspects of non-violent extremism. The Home Office works with local authorities, a wide range of government departments, and community organisations to deliver the prevent strategy.

The government has defined extremism in the prevent strategy as: "vocal or active opposition to fundamental British values, including democracy, the rule of law, individual liberty and mutual respect and tolerance of different faiths and beliefs."

Section 26 of the <u>Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015</u> places a duty on certain bodies, including registered early years and childcare settings, to have "due regard to the need to prevent people from being drawn into terrorism". Settings should therefore be aware of potentially vulnerable individuals who may be susceptible to radicalisation and should ensure that they promote fundamental British values.

A range of measures is used to challenge extremism in the UK, including supporting people who are at risk of being drawn into terrorist activity through the <u>Channel process</u> which involves several agencies working together to give individuals access to services such as health and education, specialist mentoring and diversionary activities. However, the risk of being drawn into terrorism is a safeguarding issue like any other, so although policies and procedures should specifically include this risk, the settings processes for raising and escalating concerns are unlikely to be any different.



Regulation and inspection

Ofsted provides <u>quidance</u> on the registration of early years and childcare provision in England, under the Childcare Act 2006, and its associated regulations. It includes detailed information about the different registers, who needs to register, the registration process and the requirements for the childcare register along with notifications required to Ofsted.

All providers and practitioners should be familiar with the requirements of the Early Years Foundation Stage and the requirements of the childcare register as appropriate.

The Education Inspection Framework (EIF) does not include a specific safeguarding judgement, but safeguarding practice is assessed holistically across the provision. <u>Early years inspection handbook for Ofsted-registered provision</u> is guidance for Ofsted inspectors undertaking inspection under the common inspection framework, and as such, provides practitioners with clear guidance on expectations in terms of safeguarding.



Section 2: Safeguarding and child protection 'roles and responsibilities'

'Doing nothing is not an option'

Safeguarding is everyone's responsibility and therefore all staff should:

- · Take all necessary steps to keep children safe and well
- · Promote good health
- Manage behaviour
- Be alert to any issues for concern in the child's life at home or elsewhere
- Meet the requirements of the Statutory Framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS)
- Follow the policies and procedures of the setting and notify the relevant person or agency without delay if concerns arise
- Keep appropriate records
- Promote online safety in both the setting and child's home.

Registered provider

In addition, the registered provider is also required to:

Designate a practitioner to take lead responsibility for safeguarding children known as the designated safeguarding lead (DSL).

Have regard to the government's statutory guidance 'Working Together to Safeguard Children 2023' and to the 'Prevent duty guidance for England and Wales 2023'.

Implement the requirements of the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) statutory guidance.

Create a strong safeguarding culture within the setting where children's welfare is promoted and where timely and appropriate action is taken when necessary to safeguard children.

Follow safer recruitment practices and ensure references are obtained before recruitment to ensure the suitability of anyone working with children (refer to EYFS 3:20). Providers must also record staff qualifications, identity checks and vetting processes with dates of checks and who obtained the check.

Providers must ensure that all practitioners are trained in line with the criteria set out in Annex C (EYFS). Providers must ensure that practitioners are supported and confident to implement the setting's safeguarding policy and procedures on an ongoing basis.

Meet their responsibilities under the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006, e.g., the duty to make a referral to the Disclosure and Barring Service.



Have appropriate arrangements in place for the supervision of staff who have contact with children and families. Effective supervision provides support, coaching, and training for the practitioner and promotes the interests of children. Supervision should foster a culture of mutual support, teamwork, and continuous improvement, which encourages the confidential discussion of sensitive issues.

Providers must have and implement policies and procedures

Childminders must have and implement policies and procedures to keep children safe and meet EYFS requirements. Childminders solely registered on the early years register or with an early years CMA are not required to have written policies and procedures. However, they must be able to explain their policies and procedures to parents, carers, and others (for example Ofsted inspectors or the CMA with which they are registered). Childminders must ensure any assistants follow these policies and procedures. Policies and procedures should be in line with the guidance and procedures of the relevant LSP.

Groups and school-based providers must implement and maintain policies and procedures to safeguard children which include:

- The action to be taken when there are concerns about a child
- Whistleblowing and the process to follow
- Action to be taken in the event of an allegation against a member of staff
- The use of mobile phones and technology in the setting
- Attendance
- Safer eating
- Safer sleeping
- Safer nappy changing
- Safer recruitment policies and procedures
- Procedures for storing confidential records.
- Complaints procedures

Providers must make specific arrangements for children's safety and wellbeing, including:

- The requirements for first aid, policies and procedures for responding to children who are ill or infectious and those for administering medicines
- Keeping a written record of accidents or injuries and first aid treatment and informing parents and/or carers of any accident or injury sustained by the child in a timely manner
- Ensuring the premises are fit for purpose, compliant with health and safety legislation and appropriate risk assessment
- Having an evacuation procedure and suitable fire detection and control equipment
- Having in place emergency plans <u>Emergency planning and response</u> for education, childcare, and children's social care settings - GOV.UK
- Having in place simple plans to improve protective security awareness



and preparedness <u>Protective security and preparedness for the</u> education sector

- Ensuring staffing arrangements meet the needs of all children to ensure their safety and implementing a robust key person system
- Robust procedures to ensure children don't leave the setting unsupervised and only with those persons notified to the provider by the parent
- Keeping attendance records and following up on absences in a timely manner. Providers need to consider the child's/families vulnerabilities and any emerging patterns which may cause concern
- Keeping the required information about each child, to include name, date of birth, name and address of every parent and/or carer who is known to the provider, information about any person who has parental responsibility for the child, which parent(s) and/or carers the child normally lives with, and emergency contact details for parents and/or carers.
- It is essential that children are safeguarded from potentially harmful and inappropriate online material. An effective approach to online safety empowers providers to protect and educate children, and staff in their use of technology and establishes mechanisms to identify, intervene in, and escalate any concerns where appropriate Keeping children safe in education 2025
- Consider further policy development if needed, including national campaigns such as the keep me safe strategy. This currently includes 'keep me safe when I'm crying', 'keep me safe when I'm sleeping' and 'keep me safe when I'm with dogs' <u>Keep me safe...: Herefordshire and Worcestershire Integrated</u> Care System

Inform Ofsted or their childminder agency of any significant event which is likely to affect the suitability of, or allegation of serious harm or abuse by themselves or any person living, working, or looking after children at the premises, and notify Ofsted or their childminder agency of any action taken Childcare: significant events to notify Ofsted about - GOV.UK

Notify local child protection agencies and Ofsted or the childminder agency with which they are registered of any serious accident, illness or injury to, or death of, any child while in their care, and of the action taken Childcare: reporting children's accidents and injuries - GOV.UK

Notify Ofsted or the childminder agency with which they are registered of any changes e.g., a new manager, the address of the premises, the name or address of the provider, any proposal to change the hours during which childcare is provided, etc.



Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL)

The EYFS requires providers to designate a practitioner to take lead responsibility for safeguarding children in the setting. Childminders take the lead responsibility themselves.

The role should be explicit, and they should be given sufficient time, resources and funding to fulfil their role. They must attend a training course which enables them to identify, understand and respond appropriately to signs of possible abuse and neglect and they should renew this as advised by WCC Education safeguarding Courses Search

The DSL's role is to:

- Take lead responsibility for safeguarding children in their setting
- Liaise with local statutory children's services agencies
- Provide support, advice and guidance to other staff, on any specific safeguarding issues as required
- Refresh their knowledge and skills at regular intervals
- Share child protection information with the DSL of any receiving setting or school when children leave the setting.
- Have oversight of risk assessments that ensure safety of babies and young children while they
 sleep, DSL'S need to be familiar with safer sleeping guidance and SIDS information <u>Sudden</u>
 infant death syndrome (SIDS) NHS (opens in new window), Reduce the risk of sudden infant
 death syndrome (SIDS) NHS & Iullaby trust safer sleep for babies a guide for professionals
- Have oversight of policies, procedures and risk assessments that support safer eating and liaise with staff, parents and provider to ensure all children's needs are met safely.
- To lead on Operation Encompass (domestic abuse notification system) (Operation Encompass Homepage)
- Liaise with the local authority and share information to support <u>MARAC</u> (multi agency risk assessment conference).
- Complete the local authority Safeguarding Self-Assessment Audit tool for settings or childminders to support reflective practice and keeping children safe. Please find on our <u>Early years safeguarding pages</u> of the website.

The DSL must be available during opening hours. Settings may choose to nominate a deputy in order to always ensure availability during the hours of operation, but the DSL retains overall responsibility.

If the registered provider is a group, for example a committee or a board of trustees, it is good practice to also appoint a member of the Committee to take the lead role on safeguarding/child protection to support the DSL and seek appropriate training themselves Courses Search



Safeguarding as part of the curriculum

Providers need to support children's personal, social and emotional development, and as part of this teach children how to keep themselves and others safe. For example, they teach children independence, self-care and confidence, they ensure that children understand personal boundaries and acceptable behaviour towards others and themselves.

More specifically settings can support children in understanding healthy and positive relationships and issues of privacy and respect. The Fundamental British Values underpin what it is to be a citizen in a modern and diverse Great Britain, valuing community and celebrating diversity delivered through the curriculum with a focus on democracy, rule of law, individual liberty and mutual respect and tolerance.

Local Authority children's social care

Section 47 of the Children Act 1989 defines the local authority's duty to make enquiries to decide whether action should be taken to safeguard or promote the welfare of a child or young person who is suffering, or likely to suffer, significant harm. These are known as statutory services, for which the consent of the parent is not necessarily required.

Section 17(10) of the Children Act 1989 defines **'children in need'** and places a duty on local authorities to promote and safeguard the welfare of children in need in their area. The Local Authority has a duty to provide services but there is no obligation or right to act without consent of the parent.

Local safeguarding partners and child death review partners

Under the Children and Social Work Act 2017 the three safeguarding partners (local authorities, chief officers of police, and clinical commissioning groups) must make arrangements to work together with relevant agencies (as they consider appropriate) to safeguard and protect the welfare of children in the area. Similarly, the child death review partners (local authorities and clinical commissioning groups) must set up child death review arrangements.

Also, from 29 June 2018, the child safeguarding practice review panel may commission and publish national reviews of serious child safeguarding cases which they consider are complex or of national importance and local authorities are required to notify the panel of incidents where they know or suspect that a child has been abused or neglected and the child has died or been seriously harmed.



Section 3.1: Recognising abuse and neglect

Early Years providers and settings have a duty under section 40 of the Childcare Act 2006 to comply with the safeguarding and welfare requirements of the early years foundation stage (EYFS)

- If providers have concerns about children's safety or welfare, they must notify agencies with statutory responsibilities without delay
- Registered providers must inform Ofsted (or their childminder agency) of any allegations
 of serious harm or abuse by any person living, working, or looking after children at the
 premises (whether the allegations relate to harm or abuse committed on the premises
 or elsewhere).

There are many factors which contribute to a child's well-being, and their development. The parenting capacity of carers and the family home environment are demonstrated to be interrelated, and childcare practitioners are often familiar with children's wider environment and the many factors which affect how children develop, learn and respond. They are therefore in a unique position to observe any changes in a child's behaviour or appearance which might suggest that they are in need of support or at risk of harm.

Definitions of abuse and neglect

Abuse and neglect are forms of maltreatment of a child. Somebody may abuse or neglect a child by inflicting harm, or by failing to act to prevent harm which in itself harms a child. Children may be abused in a family or in an institutional or community setting, by those known to them or more rarely by a stranger, abuse can happen in person or online or a combination of the two. They may be abused by an adult or adults, or another child or children. When the abuser is a child, it is important to remember that they may also be at risk, and these concerns should be raised with the appropriate agencies too.

Physical abuse

Physical abuse is defined as deliberately hurting a child causing physical harm and may involve hitting, shaking, throwing, poisoning, burning or scalding, drowning, suffocating, or otherwise causing any method of non-accidental injury to a child. Physical harm may also be caused when someone fabricates the symptoms of or can be where someone deliberately induces illness in a child.

Emotional abuse

Emotional abuse is any type of abuse that involves the continual emotional mistreatment of a child. It's sometimes called psychological abuse. Emotional abuse can involve deliberately trying to scare, humiliate, isolate or ignore a child. It can include scapegoating, pushing a child too hard and not recognizing their limitations, exposing a child to upsetting events or situations. Failing to promote a child's social development, being absent, and/or not showing any emotions in interactions with a child can also constitute emotional abuse.

Emotional abuse is often a part of other kinds of abuse, which means it can be difficult to spot the signs or tell the difference, though it can also happen on its own.



Sexual abuse

Sexual abuse involves forcing or enticing a child or young person to take part in sexual activities. Activities may involve contact, including assault by penetration (for example, rape or oral sex) or non-penetrative acts such as masturbation, kissing, rubbing and touching outside of clothing. It may also include non-contact, such as involving children in looking at, or in the production of, sexual images, watching sexual activities, encouraging children to behave in sexually inappropriate ways, or grooming a child in preparation for abuse (including online).

Neglect

Neglect is the persistent failure to meet a child's basic physical and/or psychological needs, likely to result in the serious impairment of the child's health or development. Neglect may occur during pregnancy as a result of maternal substance abuse. Once a child is born, neglect may involve a parent or carer failing to:

- Provide adequate food, clothing and shelter (including exclusion from home or abandonment)
- Protect a child from physical and emotional harm or danger
- Ensure adequate supervision (including the use of inadequate caregivers), or
- Ensure access to appropriate medical care or treatment.
- Neglect may also include unresponsiveness to a child's basic emotional needs.

Please refer to Worcestershire's <u>Neglect toolkit 2024</u> for more information, support and tools to help identify vulnerable children, clarify concerns and plan an appropriate response.

Domestic abuse

Any incident or pattern of incidents of controlling, coercive, threatening behaviour, violence or abuse, between those aged 16 or over who are or have been intimate partners or family members, regardless of gender or sexuality. The abuse can encompass but is not limited to psychological; physical; sexual; financial; and emotional. Exposure to domestic abuse is child abuse and can have serious, long-lasting effect on children and young people. Children in homes where there is domestic abuse are also at risk of other types of abuse and neglect.

Child exploitation

Child exploitation occurs where an individual or group takes advantage of an imbalance of power to coerce, manipulate or deceive a child or young person under the age of 18. This may be child sexual exploitation, which does not always involve physical contact, it can also occur through the use of technology and can still be abuse even if the sexual activity appears consensual. It could also be child criminal exploitation, e.g., 'county lines', which is a geographically widespread form of harm involving drug networks or gangs, who groom and exploit children and young people to carry drugs and money from urban areas to suburban and rural areas, market and seaside towns. Exploitation may also involve modern slavery and trafficking, which is not always from country to country, sometimes children are trafficked within the local area. Find more information about child exploitation on the Get Safe website (opens in new window).



Signs of possible abuse or neglect

- Bruising on parts of the body which do not usually get bruised accidentally, e.g., around the eyes, behind the ears, back of the legs, stomach, chest, cheek and mouth (especially in a young baby)
- Any bruising or injury to a very young, immobile baby
- Burns, scald or bite marks
- Any injuries or swellings, which do not have a plausible explanation
- Bruising or soreness to the genital area
- Faltering growth, weight loss and slow development
- Unusual lethargy
- Any sudden uncharacteristic change in behaviour, e.g., child becomes either very aggressive or withdrawn
- A child whose play and language indicates a sexual knowledge beyond his/her years
- A child who flinches away from sudden movement
- A child who gives over rehearsed answers to explain how his/her injuries were caused
- An accumulation of a number of minor injuries and/or concerns
- A child whose attendance is erratic, or suddenly ceases, without any contact from the family
- A parent's behaviour or presentation, e.g., evidence of possible alcohol or drug misuse, mental health difficulties, or domestic violence
- Arrangements for the collection of the child give rise for concern
- Hunger/thirst at the start of the day
- Lack of attention to child's basic hygiene needs
- A child who discloses something which may indicate he/she is being abused

The above list is by no means exhaustive, and a 'cluster' of these signs (which may occur simultaneously or over time) should increase concern – highlighting the importance of effective record keeping. (See section 3.3 for more advice on record keeping)

Specific risks and abuse

Providers and staff should give consideration to specific risks and forms of abuse such as:

Children and the court system: Children are sometimes required to give evidence in criminal courts, either for crimes committed against them or for crimes they have witnessed.

Children missing from education: Children below statutory school age are not required to attend a setting regularly if at all, but once registered most do attend regularly and most parents will let the setting know if they are not going to be present. Therefore, settings should give consideration to children not attending and seek to assure themselves that the child's absence is not a cause for concern.



Children with family members in prison: These children are at risk of poor outcomes including poverty, stigma, isolation and poor mental health.

Homelessness: Being homeless or being at risk of becoming homeless presents a real risk to a child's welfare. Indicators that a family may be at risk of homelessness include household debt, rent arrears, domestic abuse and anti-social behaviour.

'honour-based' violence: Encompasses incidents or crimes which have been committed to protect or defend the honour of the family and/or the community, including female genital mutilation (FGM), forced marriage, and practices such as breast ironing. All forms of HBV are abuse (regardless of the motivation) and should be handled and escalated as such.

Online safety: Children are often more adept at using technology than the adults around them, but do not necessarily understand the risks posed by those who they 'meet' online. In many cases parents are not fully aware of the risks and it may be as important to inform and empower parents and carers as it is to work with the children to keep them safe.

Peer on Peer: Children can abuse other children. This is generally referred to as peer-on-peer abuse and can take many forms. This can include (but is not limited to) bullying (including cyberbullying); sexual violence and sexual harassment; physical abuse such as hitting, kicking, shaking, biting, hair pulling, or otherwise causing physical harm; sexting and initiating/hazing type violence and rituals. In such circumstances it is important to consider the potential needs of the perpetrator as well as the victim.

Poor mental health: It has long been recognised that poor parental mental health can be a significant risk factor for children, but there is also increasing concerns about children's own mental health, which is an important factor in their health and development in both the short and long term. Practitioners should therefore consider signs and indicators of poor mental health in children, as part of their safeguarding responsibilities.

Preventing radicalisation: Children are vulnerable to extremist ideology and radicalisation. Similar to protecting children from other forms of harms and abuse, protecting children from this risk should be a part of a setting's safeguarding approach. As with other safeguarding risks, staff should be alert to changes in children's behaviour which could indicate that they may be in need of help or protection.

Sexual violence and sexual harassment between children: Sexual violence and sexual harassment can occur between two children of any age and sex. It can also occur through a group of children sexually assaulting or sexually harassing a single child or group of children. It can occur online and offline (both physical and verbal) and are never acceptable.

Special education needs and disabilities: Children with SEND are far more likely to be abused or neglected, possibly because of the challenges faced by parents and carers, or because they are particularly vulnerable if they have delayed cognitive and language development, and possibly because signs and symptoms of abuse and neglect can sometimes be attributed to their condition. Practitioners should acknowledge and understand that unwanted behaviour in particular can be an indicator of trauma as a result of abuse and neglect.



Section 3.2: Responding to concerns

Every child, family and situation is unique, and decisions should be made using professional judgement supported by advice and guidance. Any professional who is concerned about a child or who identifies that a child or family may need extra help and support and should discuss this with their safeguarding lead.

Professionals may also want to have a discussion with a colleague from another agency to get a better understanding of the child and their family, this should be with the family's consent. Support for the child and family may need <u>early support help</u> and completing an <u>Early help</u> <u>assessment</u> may help in the responding to concerns.

Every Early Years setting including childminders should have their own early help offer. Please follow the link for guidance and support Early Help family support | Worcestershire County Council

Emerging concerns

Childcare practitioners may sometimes find that general concern sometimes begins to build up around a child's behaviour, demeanor or presentation. Concerns may include what is seen or heard and may include the way family members relate to the child and/or the setting. Such concerns may not seem to be very significant on their own, but together they may indicate a need for family support that should not be ignored. It is, therefore, important that concerns are always recorded factually and accurately along with any decisions or action taken, as good record keeping supports the decision-making process.

Processes to protect children from Domestic Abuse

Operation encompass

This is a police and education safeguarding partnership. This early notification service ensures early years settings and schools are notified of any incident where police have attended a domestic abuse incident where there are children related to either of the adult parties involved. A notification will be made to the child's setting the next day enabling them to offer immediate support to children experiencing domestic abuse. To sign up for Operation encompass you must nominate a key adult to complete the relevant on-line training. Please contact: OpencompassEYS@worcestershire.gov.uk

Multi-agency Risk Assessment Conference (MARAC)

A Marac is a regular local meeting to discuss how to help victims at high risk of murder or serious harm. A domestic abuse specialist (IDVA), police, children's social services, health and other relevant agencies all sit around the same table. They talk about the victim, the family and perpetrator, and share information. The meeting is confidential.

The Early Years team represent Early Years children. Where children are known to attend a setting, the team will liaise with the DSL to gather the voice of the child to feed into the MARAC meeting.



Responding to disclosure

A disclosure occurs when a child or young person indicates directly, or through play or drawings for example, that he or she has been or is being abused in some way. Occasionally a disclosure may be very clear and contain specific details about whom, or what was involved, or where and when apparent abuse took place. More commonly disclosure emerges as part of routine activity or conversation.

It is important to remember that:

- Most children make some attempt to 'tell' in the early stages of abuse. Often, they are not heard, or are silenced by the reaction they receive. They may never tell again
- Abuse of a young child within a family usually only ends when the secret is told. Such abuse can be on-going for many years it is rarely a one-off event
- No one really wants to hear that a child is being abused, but unless someone hears, the abuse goes on
- Children react in different ways to the same home circumstances. If one child causes concern it is important to consider the behaviour of other children in the family.

If a child makes a disclosure, it is vital that an appropriate response is given:

Do contain own reaction as far as possible, try not to express shock or disbelief.

Do listen to the child, accept what they say and communicate to them that you accept it.

Do not make any promises to the child about not passing on the information, the child needs to know that someone will be able to help them will be spoken to.

Record the information as accurately and quickly as possible, including the timing, setting and those present, as well as what was said.

Discuss with the DSL to determine the most appropriate course of action.

Do not interrogate the child. It is alright to ask for clarification, but do not ask leading questions. Leading questions are those which might suggest an explanation for what happened, or who may have perpetrated abuse, such as 'Did Daddy hit you?'

Misguided or inappropriate questioning could later be inferred to have contaminated evidence in an official investigation and invalidate it. The best questions to ask are those that are known as '**TED'** questions. i.e., 'Tell, Explain, Describe'

- 'Tell me what happened'
- 'Please explain what you mean when you say'
- 'Can you describe the person?' or 'Can you describe the place?'



Voice of the child

It is important to understand the child's lived experience whether they are able to give a verbal account to professionals or not, ensuring that you understand what the child has communicated to you, and they understand (as far as possible) what you are saying to them.

When talking to children practitioners should try to remove barriers by thinking about the child's communication needs and preferences and about where conversations take place.

It is also important to triangulate what the child says with how they behave and react to others and how the parents/carers behave. Are they telling you what they have been told to say? Do they say everything is OK and then behave as though it isn't? Do they say different things to different people? Don't assume that this is because they are lying, it may be because they are not able to say what they mean.

Sharing concerns with parents and carers

Concerns should generally be shared with the child's parents/carers. There may be a perfectly innocent explanation for what has been observed, for example a sudden change in behaviour could be due to the death of a close family member or a pet, weight loss and/or failing to thrive could be symptoms of an illness and an injury could have been inflicted accidently by a sibling or another child.

In some circumstances discussion with the parents can help the practitioner better understand the needs of the child and the family situation and it may be that they need support, but parents should be fully involved in decision making and give consent to share information unless:

- · Sexual abuse is suspected
- It is considered that discussing the issue with parents may put the child at further risk of significant harm
- A criminal offence may have been committed
- Organised abuse is suspected
- Fabricated illness is suspected
- An explanation is given by parents/carers which is felt to be inconsistent or unacceptable

Levels of need guidance

Practitioners make decisions about children's needs on a regular basis as part of the work that they do, this sometimes involves helping children and families by providing additional help and support as required.

Sometimes however, universal services and some additional help and support are not enough to meet the need of the individual child or family, or their current situation, and individual children, especially those who are more vulnerable, may need coordinated help from a range of services.



Therefore, safeguarding and promoting the wellbeing of children is often dependent on effective partnership working with other agencies.

In many cases this may be a question of simply involving one other agency, in others it may be a question of involving more than one, and often this can still be done without the need for a formal process, but when a child's situation becomes more complex or there appears to be increased risk, it may be necessary to draw up more formal plans with the family in order to coordinate the work.

The <u>Multi-agency Levels of need guidance</u> is intended for use by all those working with children and young people, to support decision making about individual children's' needs and the most appropriate response. It talks about need on four levels, but it is important to remember that situations change and sometimes more information emerges which might alter the level at which support is required.

Level 1: Represents children with no identified additional needs. Their needs are met through the routine services they receive from early years services, schools and health services, such as the GP or public health nurses, and hospitals, some may also be receiving services from housing and voluntary sector organisations. Most children will successfully develop and thrive at this level of need. These are known as universal services available to all children and young people.

Level 2: Represents children with additional presenting needs which can include parenting support, emotional wellbeing, housing, finances, and vulnerabilities in their community known as contextual safeguarding. These extra needs can be met by a universal service providing single agency additional support and/or co-working with one or more partner or voluntary agencies to address the identified additional needs. An offer of early help and support will build on a family's existing strengths and focusing on whole family working to respond to the child's identified needs, safety and wellbeing with a focus on addressing and preventing an escalation of those needs and vulnerabilities.

Level 3: Represents children and young people who have complex needs themselves and/ or their family do, which impacts upon their safety, wellbeing and family life adversely. This may include multiple adverse childhood experiences, risk of family breakdown, poor emotional and mental health, inadequate parenting, domestic and/ or substance misuse. They will require several agencies working together with the family in a coordinated way to help the family make changes and improve the family functioning and outcomes for the children.

Practitioners can request Targeted Family Support for families with children of any age, using the <u>request for early help family support</u> webpages.

Level 4: Represents children who need statutory and/or specialist interventions including:

- Children in need, including those in need of protection.
- Children Looked After and privately fostered.
- Young people who have committed an offence.
- Children with acute mental health needs.



The definition of 'child in need' is defined by the Children Act 1989 s17 (10), which provides that a child is to be taken as 'in need' if

- (a) s/he is unlikely to achieve or maintain, or to have the opportunity of achieving or maintaining, a reasonable standard of health or development without the provision for him of services by a local authority . . .; or
- (b) her/his health or development is likely to be significantly impaired, or further impaired, without the provision for him of such services; or
- (c) s/he is disabled. You are disabled under the Equality Act 2010 if you have a physical or mental impairment that has a 'substantial' and 'long-term' negative effect on your ability to do normal daily activities.

Early Help Assessment

Professionals are encouraged to use <u>Early Help Assessment</u> to identify children who may need additional or targeted support. This is a tool to assist any professional who is working with children, young people and families, which can be used where there are emerging welfare or well-being concerns. It is not a referral form but gives a framework to consider whilst working with a child or family. A lead professional should be identified, and it is their role, following consultation with the child and family, to coordinate support. Early Help assessment can be used at any level of need but should certainly be in place for levels 3 and 4.

Additional guidance for early years settings can be found on the following link.

Early Help in the early years webcasts to include:

- Supporting families through early help
- · Creating your supporting families offer
- Using Early Help Assessment effectively

Professional Curiosity

Respectful, child-centered, relationship-based practice is a critical component of effective work with families, and a key element is the need to understand as fully as possible a child's situation to ensure that interventions are the right ones. This requires professionals to be professionally curious through active watching, listening, asking direct questions and checking out information with other professionals. In this way information is triangulated to gain a better understanding of the way the family functions or of the needs of the child or the carers.

Practitioners need to:

- Expect the unexpected and be prepared to think the unthinkable
- Appreciate that respectful scepticism and challenge are healthy, it is ok to question what you are told
- Be able to recognise when disguised compliance is present <u>Disguised compliance</u> | <u>Safeguarding Network</u>



- Understand the impact of coercive control on the behaviour and responses of family members What is coercive control - SafeLives
- Recognise that not all families are like your own and that there is a danger in not testing out assumptions
- Recognise the importance of context, i.e. the family and wider environment in which the child lives
- Recognise the cumulative impact on children of multiple or combined risk factors (previously referred to as 'toxic trio, this term is now considered unhelpful and inaccurate NSPCC 2023)

Making a referral

If a child may be at risk of significant harm, professionals should make a referral to the Family Front Door (children's social care) without delay:

- Contact the Family Front Door on 01905 822666 from Monday to Friday 9.00am to 5.00pm (until 4:30pm on a Friday). Out of office hours (5.00pm to 9.00am weekdays and all-day weekends and bank holidays) contact the Emergency Duty team on 01905 768020
- Complete the 'Referral to Children's Social Care' online form, which can be accessed via the Professionals Portal

However, if the child **needs immediate protection, contact the Police on 999.** Whilst unlikely to happen, on very rare occasions it may be necessary to act quickly, for example, to protect a child from a drunken or violent parent. In these circumstances, it would be appropriate to telephone the Police.

In the unlikely event that a child is brought to you with serious injuries, the child should be taken to the nearest Hospital Accident and Emergency Department, (usually by ambulance) just as you would if the child sustained a serious injury whilst in your care.

The referral to children's social care form is used to share information with the Family Front Door either to raise a concern or to confirm the details following a telephone call. It can also be used to access support services. Consent from a parent is required unless the situation meets the criteria described above.

Completed forms can be saved and/or printed for the referring agency's own records.

Professionals can register on the <u>Professionals Portal (opens in new window)</u>, which is quick and easy to do. We would advise you to register in advance and familiarise yourself with it ahead of any need to use the form.

Professionals without an account can access the <u>Worcestershire County Council referral</u> to children's social care page



The initial screening and contact team acts as the first point of contact for professionals and the public to raise a safeguarding concern about a child. The team is made up of trained advisors and is supported by social workers to deal with telephone referrals, referral forms, emails, etc. They confirm that referrals meet the threshold and pass them on to duty teams or advise referrers on requests for support from early help services.

When information shared with the Family Front Door suggests that a child may be in need of protection, a **strategy meeting** is called. This takes place at the Family Front Door and as the key agencies are co-located there, most strategy meetings happen within two hours. If a child then needs ongoing social work intervention such as a Child in Need Plan, Child Protection Conference, or becomes looked after, they will transfer to the care of locality teams.

An **initial child protection conference** is arranged when it is considered that a child may be suffering or at risk of significant harm. It brings together family members and professionals working with them to analyse information about the child's needs and the parent's capacity to meet them in order to decide what action is required to safeguard the child and promote their welfare. In Worcestershire the **Signs of Safety** model is use at initial child protection conferences. This model is solution focused and is concerned with what is working well in addition to the concerns.

Core groups include the child (where appropriate) the family and professionals working closely with them. They arrange the provision of services in order to implement the plan developed at the initial conference.

A **child-in-need meeting** may be arranged if a child is considered to be 'in need' rather than at risk of significant harm and again there would be a clear plan to support the family.

What to do if a referral does not meet the threshold

Statutory agencies can only intervene without the parent's consent if the child is considered at risk of significant harm (Children Act 1989: S47). If this is the case a response will be initiated within 2 hours.

If the child appears to be 'a child in need' rather than 'a child at risk of significant harm' (Children Act 1989: S17) assessment can only proceed with the parent's consent. The provider may be asked to seek and confirm parental consent to referral and will be advised what information, if any, should be shared with the parents.

The provider should always follow the advice of Children's Social Care, record advice and action taken e.g., in the child's individual file and seek advice regarding possible next steps if concerns remain.

Very occasionally, when a referral is not accepted, feelings of anxiety, uncertainty and doubt about the decision, as well as concerns for the child, may be triggered. Disagreements can have an impact on professionals' ability to safeguard children, and all agencies should ensure that staff are supported in understanding how to appropriately escalate their concerns and disagreements with another agency. For more guidance please see the Escalation Policy - Resolution of Professional Concerns V4 Final Feb 2024 - Worcestershire Safeguarding Boards



Meanwhile:

- Continue to observe the child closely
- Maintain records with vigilance
- Offer support and refer to early help services if appropriate
- Consider an internal early help assessment
- Be prepared to refer again if concerns increase

Open cases

New information about a child who already has an allocated social worker should be shared directly with them rather than passed on via the Family Front Door.

Children who live in other Local Authority areas

The above guidance and procedures reflect arrangements in Worcestershire, but the statutory duty to provide services for children in need or in need of protection lies with the local authority in the area in which they live. Therefore, those settings who care for children living outside of Worcestershire need to familiarise themselves with arrangements in those areas and ensure that their policies and procedures reflect these as well as the arrangements in Worcestershire.

Information about early help, referral and threshold guidance is generally available on the local authority website, and all local authority procedures in the West Midlands area can be accessed via the Regional Child Protection Procedures for West Midlands



Section 3.3: Record Keeping

Documenting concerns

All records should be:

- A factual account of what was seen and heard, containing the child's own words where appropriate. The child should be identified by name and date of birth on each page
- Clear and legible, with minimal abbreviations. Blank spaces or alterations should be scored through with a single line, and the original entry must be legible
- A record must be written as soon as possible and always within 24 hours of an event or observation, (important if the record is needed for submission to court). The record should describe the care and condition of the child
- Dated, timed and signed
- Written in permanent black ink (to support scanning if necessary)
- Stored confidentially and securely

Clear records support decision making e.g., whether coordinated multi-agency support could be helpful, or a discussion with the Community Social Worker/referral to the Family Front Door is required.

A professional opinion may be included in a record, but only if stated as such and the facts or observations upon which the opinion is based are made explicit.

Please see section 7 of this guidance for a series of recommended template forms to support effective record keeping in early years and childcare provision.

Safety and welfare concerns form: This form will help ensure that important details of the concern are recorded clearly and consistently. Concerns should be recorded by the person identifying the concern and the completed record should be given to the DSL immediately, for consideration and/or action.

Safety and welfare concerns continuation form: Following the recording of a concern, additional information may be recorded using a continuation sheet if necessary.

Individual file chronology. A chronological summary of incidents, concerns and actions, to support monitoring.

It is recommended that an individual child protection file is started for a child when:

- There are welfare and/or safety concerns (including operation encompass or MARAC notifications)
- The child has been referred to the Family Front Door
- There is Children's Services Social Care involvement with the child/family
- The provision is involved in multi-agency support.



However, many settings are seeing the benefit of beginning a chronology for a child when minor concerns arise, when the family is receiving additional support for the setting, or indeed for each child, because this provides context when concerns escalate and supports early identification of need.

If concerns relate to more than one child from the same family attending the setting a separate file for each child should be created and cross referenced to the records of other family members. Common records e.g., child protection conference notes should be referenced in each file. Other files relating to the child, for example SEN information, should also be cross referenced.

An individual child protection file might include:

- Front sheet
- Individual file chronology
- All safety and welfare concern forms relating to the child
- Any notes initially recorded
- Records of discussions, telephone calls and meetings (with colleagues, other agencies or services, parents and children/young people)
- Professional consultations
- Letters sent and received
- Referral forms
- Minutes/notes of meetings (copies for each child as appropriate)
- Formal plans linked to the child (e.g., Child Protection Plan)
- A genogram (a genogram is a detailed, pictorial family tree that goes beyond a traditional family tree to visualize family relationships, structures, and significant patterns across multiple generations.)

Security, storage, and retention of records

Individual files should be stored securely and separately from the child's other information so that they are shared only on a need-to-know basis, although these records may inform the individual file. The DSL should review such records regularly so that increasing concerns can be identified and action taken to ensure that needs are met.

Childcare providers must be aware of their responsibilities under the General Data Protection Regulations (2018) and where relevant the Freedom of Information Act (2000). Further information is available from the Information Commissioner's Office

Parents have the right to access information held about their child so records should be shared with them if they make this request, however there are some exceptions, namely those described previously in the section on sharing information with parents, for example when sharing the information would place the child at risk of significant harm.

When records contain personal information about another individual, for example another child, records should still be shared when requested but with the other person's information redacted.



All records relating to individual children must be retained for a reasonable period of time after they have left the provision (EYFS 2025). Currently it is recommended that safeguarding/child protection records be retained until the child reaches the age of 25 years. This recommendation is in line with GDPR.

Transfer of child protection records at transition

It is important that child protection or welfare concern records are transferred at each stage of a child's education, when they move from one establishment to another, either at normal transfer stage such as moving from nursery to school, or as the result of a move such as a transfer to a different area. Responsibility for the transfer of records lies with the originating establishment, as the receiving setting or school may not be aware that child protection concerns exist.

Records should be transferred within 5 days and must always be passed directly and securely to the safeguarding lead in the receiving establishment. The setting should transfer all records pertaining to the child, but the transfer of safeguarding records should be made separately from the transfer of other records, in line with DfE Guidance in 'Keeping Children Safe in Education' (2025).

Paper or electronic records containing safeguarding information should be transferred using the most secure method available to the establishment:

- By hand if possible
- Signed for if posted
- By a secure electronic transfer mechanism once the information has been encrypted.

In order to safeguard children effectively, it is important that when a child moves to a new educational establishment, the receiving establishment is immediately made aware of any current child protection concerns, preferably by telephone prior to the transfer of records.

Children in more than one setting

Where children are dual registered (e.g., on roll at a mainstream school, but receiving education in another establishment, such as attending more than one early year's setting), any existing child protection records should be shared with the new establishment **prior to the child starting**, to enable the new establishment to risk assess appropriately.

Transfer form

Whether files are passed on by hand, by post or electronically, written evidence of this transfer appropriately signed and dated, should be retained by both the originating and receiving setting. A sample form for this purpose is included in section 7 of this guidance.

Under General Data Protection Regulations, the originating establishment should have good reason to retain copies of any information and should only keep what is proportionate for their needs, for a reasonable length of time.



Settings therefore need to include safeguarding information in their retention policy and privacy notice. For example, the setting could be asked to provide evidence after the child has left, so they may want to keep a copy of the transfer form, along with a copy of the chronology of events and any records pertaining to the establishment (e.g., completed 'welfare concern' forms), however, it may not be necessary, for example to keep copies of the minutes of child protection conferences as these will be retained by children's social care.

Children subject to a Child Protection (CP) plan

If a child is the subject of a child protection plan at the time of transfer the originating establishment must speak to the safeguarding lead of the receiving establishment giving details of the child's social worker from children's social care services and ensuring the establishment is made aware of the requirements of the child protection plan.

Receiving establishment unknown

If a child, subject of a child protection plan, leaves an establishment and the name of the child's new education placement is unknown, the safeguarding lead should contact the child's social worker to discuss how and when records should be transferred.

Where the records are of prior child protection/welfare concerns, and there is not an open case or a social worker involved with the family, settings should inform the family front door. Child protection files should be retained by the setting and transferred to the new setting, once known, or destroyed once the retention period has expired, as detailed in the retention section above.



Section 4: Building a safer workforce

Safer recruitment is a set of processes and procedures to ensure the workforce is suitable to work with children and young people. By adopting safer recruitment processes you are creating a strong safeguarding culture which can deter perpetrators from infiltrating your setting.

It is the registered provider's responsibility to ensure that people looking after (and coming into contact with) children in their setting are suitable to fulfil this role. Robust safer recruitment policies and procedures are therefore vital to ensure we meet this statutory requirement and demonstrate our commitment to prioritise the safety and welfare of children. It is important to note that safer recruitment does not cease once a successful candidate is employed, it is a process which should be applied throughout the employees employment to ensure they continue to be suitable.

Planning the recruitment process

Having a written procedure outlining your recruitment process will support a consistent, structured approach ensuring you select the right person, adhere to employment legislation and minimise the risk of appointing someone unsuitable.

A clear recruitment statement published with the job advert will demonstrate your commitment to safeguarding children and young people from the very beginning and it is a good document to publish on your website should you have one. When creating your job advert it is good practice to include a job description with reference to safeguarding responsibilities and a personal specification, this will help you during the selection process.

The recruitment process should offer you ample opportunity to assess the candidates suitability both in their ability to meet the job description but also to understand their character better and the reasons for them wanting to work in the early years sector. It is therefore important your application form reflects this and gives the candidate the opportunity to communicate and evidence how they meet the personal specification and requirements of the role. The application form will also allow you to see any gaps in their employment which can be discussed if they reach the interview stage.

The NSPCC has some helpful advice in regard to this: Safer recruitment | NSPCC Learning

ACAS also offer more general advice about the recruitment process and your legal responsibilities around this.

How employers should recruit: Recruitment: hiring someone - Acas

Ensuring suitability

To shortlist successfully you need to have a clear understanding of the skills and dispositions the role will require so you can assess each applicant depending on how well they meet this criteria.



Shortlisting should be completed by at least two people; it is recommended that at least one of these has completed safer recruitment training.

Interviews should be completed face to face where possible. Questions should be planned in advance to best explore the candidates attitude and motivations for applying for the role. A successful candidate should be able to demonstrate professional integrity and an understanding of their responsibility to safeguard children in addition to meeting the requirements of the role.

Further advice and training on safer recruitment is available from the Worcestershire County council early years team.

Vetting: Disclosure and Barring Service

Anyone working in regulated activity with children and young people requires the registered provider to obtain an enhanced criminal records check, this is known as getting a disclosure and barring service (DBS) check.

<u>Regulated activity</u> is generally where a person regularly teaches, instructs, cares for or supervises children on a regular basis in a specified establishment, however there are some exceptions.

It is also good practice to join the disclosure and barring service update service which allows applicants to keep their DBS certificates up to date and allows employers to check the DBS certificate. DBS Update Service - GOV.UK

The registered provider must tell staff that they are expected to disclose any convictions, cautions, court orders, reprimands and warnings that may affect their suitability to work with children (whether received before or during their employment at the setting). The registered provider also has a duty to make a referral to the Disclosure and Barring Service where a member of staff is dismissed (or would have been, had the person not left the setting first) because they have harmed a child or put a child at risk of harm.

In regard to childminders, Ofsted or the agency with which the childminder is registered is responsible for checking the suitability of childminders, of every other person looking after children for whom the childminding is being provided, and of every other person living or working on any domestic premises from which the childminding is being provided, including requiring enhanced criminal records checks and barred list checks.

Up-to-date information on criminal checks can be found on the <u>Disclosure and Barring Service</u> website

Checking Identity

It is important to verify a candidates identity, so you are certain they are who they say they are. This includes being aware of the potential for individuals changing their name. Please see further details: How to prove and verify someone's identity - GOV.UK



References

Providers must obtain a reference for any member of staff (including students and volunteers) before they are recruited. Providers should:

- Not accept open references e.g. to whom it may concern.
- Not rely on applicants to obtain their reference.
- Ensure any references are from the applicant's current employer, training provider or education setting and have been completed by a senior person with appropriate authority.
- Not accept references from a family member.
- Obtain verification of the individual's most recent relevant period of employment where the applicant is not currently employed.
- Secure a reference from the relevant employer from the last time the applicant worked with children (if not currently working with children). If the applicant has never worked with children, then ensure a reference is from their current employer, training provider or education setting.
- Ensure electronic references originate from a legitimate source.
- Contact referees to clarify content where information is vague or insufficient information is provided.
- Compare the information on the application form with that in the reference and take up any discrepancies with the applicant.
- Establish the reason for the applicant leaving their current or most recent post, and ensure any concerns are resolved satisfactorily before appointment is confirmed.

References should be provided for previous employees upon request in a timely manner. When asked to provide references, providers should ensure the information confirms whether they are satisfied with the applicant's suitability to work with children and provide the facts (not opinions) of any substantiated safeguarding concerns/allegations that meet the harm threshold. They should not include information about concerns/allegations which are unsubstantiated, unfounded, false, or malicious (EYFS 2025).

The DfE have developed a reference template that will help early years providers give references for current and former employees. It includes questions about the person's role, safeguarding history, and suitability to work with children (Template available in section 7)

Right to Work in the UK

It is a requirement to verify a person's right to work in the UK. If there is uncertainty about whether an individual needs permission to work in the UK, you should follow the following advice:

Employer's guide to right to work checks

A candidate who has worked or lived overseas still requires an enhanced criminal records check



(DBS). Please note not all countries provide criminal record information, and where they do, the nature and detail of the information provided varies from country to country. You should also be mindful that the criteria for disclosing offences in other countries often have a different threshold than those in the UK. The Home Office provides guidance on criminal records checks for overseas applicants which can be found:

Criminal records checks for overseas applicants - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)

Verifying Qualifications

All qualifications need to be verified so you ensure you are meeting the ratio requirements of the Early years foundation stage. <u>Start - Check an Early Years qualification</u>

Teacher records can be checked Check a teacher's record - GOV.UK

Documentation

Providers other than childminders must record information about staff qualifications and the identity checks and vetting processes that have been completed (including the criminal records check reference number, the date a check was obtained and details of who obtained it). For childminders, the relevant information will be kept by Ofsted or the agency with which the childminder is registered.

Supporting staff

It is the employer's (registered person/body) responsibility to create a culture and ethos within the setting that demonstrates commitment to keeping children safe and it is recommended that a written vision statement reflecting the role and responsibility of the childcare provider in child protection and safeguarding is communicated to all staff and parents/carers.

Settings should implement and regularly review safeguarding policies and procedures, which are in line with the guidance of the Worcestershire Safeguarding Children's Partnership (WSCP). All staff should be familiar with these so that they understand what to do if they are worried about a child. The policies and procedures should include the use of mobile phones and other technology, and what to do if there is an allegation against a member of staff.

Induction, training and continued supervision

Providers must ensure that all staff receive induction training, and this should include:

- who is the designated safeguarding lead in the setting and their role
- an understanding of the settings safeguarding policies and procedures
- how to define and identify possible signs of harm, abuse and neglect
- what to do if concerns arise including whistle blowing
- what to do if concerned about the behaviour or conduct of another adult
- behaviour management
- staff conduct and expectations
- how and when mobile phones and technology can be used in the setting



- safer sleeping procedures in line with <u>Reduce the risk of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS)</u>
 NHS
- privacy balanced with safeguarding and support needs of children when changing nappies and toileting (EYFS 2025).
- safer eating practices to meet the EYFS 2025 new requirements.

Paediatric first aid

Childminders are required to have a paediatric first aid (PFA) certificate to register and must continue to hold this at all times that they are registered. At least one person who has a current paediatric first aid (PFA) certificate must be on the premises and available at all times when children are present, and must accompany children on outings. The certificate must be for a full course consistent with the criteria set out in Annex A. PFA training must be renewed every three years and be relevant for people who care for young children and babies. Childminders should therefore take into account the number of children, assistants, and layout of premises to ensure that a Paediatric first aider is able to respond to emergencies guickly.

Group providers should take into account the number of children, staff, and layout of premises to ensure that a paediatric first aider is able to respond to emergencies quickly. All staff who obtained a level 2 and/or level 3 qualification since 30 June 2016 must obtain a PFA qualification within three months of starting work in order to be included in the required staff: child ratios at level 2 or level 3 in an early years setting. All staff who have completed the experience-based route must obtain a PFA qualification before they can be included in the staff: child ratios at level 3. To continue to be included in the ratio requirement the certificate must be renewed every 3 years.

Providers should display (or make available to parents) PFA certificates or a list of staff who have a current PFA certificate.

Policies and procedures

It is recommended that staff are given a copy of the setting's policies and procedures and that they sign to say they have read and understood them. Volunteers and students should also have a suitable induction.

Supervision

All settings should have arrangements in place for supervision. The purpose of this is to foster a culture of mutual support and continuous improvement by providing support, coaching, and training for staff, and encouraging confidential discussion of sensitive issues. Settings might also choose to conduct an annual review, which might be useful in reviewing targets and achievements, but which does not replace the need for regular supervision, as this is more effective in supporting continuous improvement, the raising of concerns and the timely resolution of any issues.

Providers must train all staff to understand their safeguarding policy and procedures (including action to be taken in the event of an allegation and the use of mobile phones and technology in the setting) and ensure staff are able to identify signs of possible abuse and neglect and respond appropriately, this needs to be in line with annex C (EYFS 2025).



Worcestershire County Council work in partnership with the WSCP to develop a training strategy and arrange a programme of training suitable for staff working at all levels. See section 5 of this guidance for information about safeguarding training.

Disqualification

Providers must inform staff that they need to disclose any convictions, cautions, court orders or reprimands and warnings which might affect their suitability to work with children, whether these occur prior to, or during, their employment at the setting. In childminding settings and settings registered on domestic premises they should also be asked to inform their employer if they live in the same household as anyone else who might be disqualified. It is the responsibility of the staff member to disclose this information, but providers should be able to evidence that this is a clearly understood expectation, for example by regularly including the conversation in supervision meetings and notes.

It should be noted that someone (in a setting on domestic premises) living in the same household as a disqualified person will not necessarily be disqualified themselves, but they must obtain a waiver from Ofsted, and it is advisable to suspend the member of staff until this is obtained.

Providers must inform Ofsted (or their childminding agency) of any event which is likely to affect the suitability of someone working in the setting.

For more information, please telephone the early years team on 01905 844048

Whistleblowing

Providers must put appropriate whistleblowing procedures in place for all staff (including students and volunteers) to raise concerns about poor or unsafe practice in the setting's safeguarding provision. This must include when and how to report concerns and the process that will be followed after staff report concerns.

Providers must ensure staff are aware of the whistleblowing procedures and must ensure all staff feel able to raise concerns about poor or unsafe practice and know that such concerns will be taken seriously by the senior leadership team.

Where a staff member feels unable to raise an issue with their employer, or feels that their genuine concerns are not being addressed, they should use the other channels open to them:

NSPCC whistleblowing advice line is available. Staff can call 0800 0280285 – 08:00 to 20:00, Monday to Friday and 09:00 to 18:00 at weekends.

The email address is: help@nspcc.org.uk.

Alternatively, staff can write to: National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC), Weston House, 42 Curtain Road, London EC2A 3NH



Managing Complaints

A **general complaint** may involve concerns about general provision or, for example, apparent overcharging. Occasionally a general complaint may contain implications for a child's safety or well-being, and if so, it will usually relate to a perceived breach of the statutory requirements of the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS 2025).

The EYFS states that: Providers must make available to parents and/or carers details about how to contact Ofsted if they believe the provider is not meeting the EYFS requirements.

The provider must follow the 'Complaints' section of the EYFS Safeguarding and Welfare Requirements which require providers to have a procedure for dealing with concerns and complaints and maintain a written record of all complaints, together with the outcomes of the complaints. Group settings must have a written policy. However, childminders who are solely on the Early Years Register need not have their policy in writing but must still keep written records of complaints.

All providers must investigate written complaints relating to their fulfilment of the EYFS and notify complainants of the outcome of the investigation within 28 days of having received the complaint.

All information relating to complaints and allegations should be handled in confidence, kept in a locked secure location and only made available to those who have the right or professional need to see them. The record of complaints must be made available to Ofsted or a relevant childminder agency on request.

If providers become aware that they are to be inspected, they must notify parents and/or carers. After an inspection or an agency quality assurance visit, providers must supply a copy of the report to parents and/or carers of children attending on a regular basis

Managing allegations against a member of staff

A complaint is an allegation of abuse if it indicates that someone:

- Has/may have acted in a way that has harmed a child
- Acted in a way which has put a child at risk
- Possibly committed a criminal offence against or related to a child
- Behaved towards a child or children in a way that indicates he/she is unsuitable to work with children.

If a complaint includes an allegation of abuse, whether made verbally or in writing, care should be taken to ensure that no-one can be identified from the record of complaints. The incident should be simply noted in the record of complaints, the Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) informed, and the setting's own procedure for managing allegations of abuse must be followed.

Allegations must be managed as such and require investigation from the appropriate body in the interest of safeguarding children. Staff must never investigate an allegation of abuse or discuss



with the person involved but must always follow the advice of the children's social care or other statutory body.

Procedures for safeguarding children must include an explanation of the action to be taken in the event of an allegation being made against a member of staff and registered providers must inform Ofsted (or any relevant childminder agency) of any allegations of serious harm or abuse by any person living, working, or looking after children at the premises (whether the allegations relate to harm or abuse committed on the premises or elsewhere).

The allegation may come from a parent/carer, a member of staff, a child or from an outside agency and may be verbal or written but should be treated with equal concern.

Confirmation of the allegation in writing should be sought from the person making the allegation, but action should not be delayed whilst awaiting written confirmation.

The recipient of the allegation should immediately inform the DSL, who should immediately advise the setting manager and ensure the Registered Person is informed.

It is the responsibility of the registered provider to ensure that the Local Authority Designated Officer (LADO) and Ofsted (or any relevant childminder agency) are informed. **Always contact the LADO prior to Ofsted/childminder agency**, so you have information to share if required.

The allegation should be recorded confidentially and stored securely.

If the allegation is against the DSL or the manager, it will be necessary to report the concern to the person's superior. If this is not possible staff should inform the LADO directly.

If the allegation is against the Registered Person, the DSL should inform the LADO immediately and notify Ofsted (or any relevant childminder agency) afterwards.

Childminders and their assistants might receive an allegation against themselves but should still ensure that the correct reporting procedure is followed, and the LADO and the childminder's registering body is made aware.

A note should be made of any actions advised by the LADO or by Ofsted and of the date and time they are implemented.

The Registered Person may delegate responsibility for action to the setting manager but remains accountable for ensuring that the concern is shared immediately with the LADO, and that Ofsted is notified as soon as possible and within 14 days.

The provider should conduct a risk assessment and review their policy to determine whether the staff member should be suspended.

Parents/carers should be informed unless to do so it could put the child in further danger.

The setting may be required to provide information to support an investigation and may be required to complete a referral form.



The role of the Local authority designated officer (LADO)

The LADO in Worcestershire is a shared role, the team are contactable on 01905 846221.

They are located at the family front door, so in many cases the best course of action would be to make a referral to them through the portal Worcestershire County Council

If the allegation meets the threshold criteria for an independent investigation, then the LADO will convene a position of trust meeting.

The position of trust meeting would determine whether:

- Enquiries and assessments by the children's social care services are required to determine whether a child is in need of protection or in need of services
- Police investigation of a possible criminal offence is indicated
- There are implications in respect of the alleged perpetrator's potential suitability to work with/have access to children at the setting.

The following representatives may be invited to a LADO Position of Trust meeting:

- The registered provider
- Ofsted (or childminder agency)
- Children's Social Care
- The Police

If an allegation is made directly to the police or the Family Front Door, the Registered Person may be unaware of the allegation until informed of the Position of Trust meeting.

Possible outcomes of a position of trust meeting/discussion:

- No further multi-agency involvement
- Police investigation
- Social care assessment
- Further investigation from Ofsted or the relevant childminder agency
- Compliance action from Ofsted
- Referral to the Disclosure and Barring Service

If an allegation is made against a registered person Ofsted may suspend the provider's registration in order to allow time for an investigation. Ofsted may also suspend registration where it is reasonably believed that the continued provision of childcare by the registered person to any child may expose such a child to a risk of harm.

If no further action is recommended the setting may still proceed with disciplinary procedures. If there are concerns about the suitability of the member of staff to continue to work with children, there is a statutory duty to refer to the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS)



In all cases where an allegation against a member of staff is made the setting should review all policies and procedures and address identified training/supervision needs.

Records of allegations should be retained until the alleged perpetrator reaches normal retirement age, or for 10 years, whichever is the longer.

It is strongly recommended that registered providers attend training on managing allegations. For more information, please see section 5 of this guidance.

Advice on employment legislation and disciplinary and dismissal processes, can be obtained from ACAS.

Low level concerns

A low-level concern is where an adult may have acted in a way that:

- is inconsistent with the staff code of conduct, including inappropriate conduct outside of work, and
- does not meet the harm threshold or is otherwise not serious enough to consider a referral to the LADO.

Examples of such behaviour could include, but are not limited to:

- being overfriendly with children
- having favourites
- taking photographs of children on their mobile phone, contrary to setting policy
- engaging with a child on a one-to-one basis in secluded areas or behind closed doors when not appropriate or inline with the EYFS 2025
- humiliating children
- exhibiting behaviours which breach the professional standards required by the setting as set out in the staff code of conduct.

Safeguarding culture

In our duties to safeguard children and young people we have a responsibility to create and embed a culture of openness, trust and transparency which reflects our settings values. As part of this we should ensure we adopt a staff code of conduct which is understood, adhered to and reviewed in conjunction with staff. Through effective supervision and on-going training we can support adults working with children to distinguish between expected and appropriate behaviour from inappropriate, problematic or concerning behaviour, in themselves and others.

The importance of sharing low-level concerns

Creating an environment where low-level concerns can be shared appropriately is pivotal to our safeguarding duties and may prevent the abuse of children, either accidentally, neglectfully or deliberately. Sharing low level concerns is seen as a positive action and one which can help to address unprofessional behaviour and support the individual to correct this at an early stage.



Reporting a low-level concern

The reporting of low-level concerns should be direct to the settings manager. It is an expectation that the manager would then liase with the DSL in a timely manner to discuss the low-level concern and then plan the next steps.

However, if the concern is regarding the DSL and/or manager this should be directed to the registered person or if this is inappropriate the LADO.

Low level concerns raised about students, supply staff or contractors will also be reported to their employers or educational institution.

Self-reporting

It is encouraged that adults working with children should self-report where they have found themselves in a situation which may have been misinterpreted, might appear compromising to others, and/or on reflection they believe they have behaved in such a way that they consider falls below the expected professional standards.

Responding to low-level concerns

Concerns should be dealt with sensitively and proportionately. To understand the concern raised the manager will collect as much evidence as possible by speaking:

- directly to the person who raised the concern, unless it has been raised anonymously, and;
- to the individual involved and any witnesses.

The information collected will help them to categorise the type of behaviour and determine what further action may need to be taken in line with the staffs code of conduct.

Potential actions could be:

- Allegations that meet the harm threshold will be referred to the LADO for advice
- Low level concerns that the setting feel may need further guidance on will be referred to the LADO for advice
- Low level concerns that the setting feel they can deal with internally will be dealt with via the settings normal processes. This can range from the requirement to revisit training, coaching and mentoring or in some cases disciplinary action.

Recording low-level concerns

All low-level concerns should be recorded in writing. The record should include details of the concern, the context in which the concern arose, along with the rationale for decisions made and action taken. The name of the individual sharing their concerns should also be noted, if the individual wishes to remain anonymous then that should be respected as far as reasonably possible.

Records will be kept confidential, held securely and comply with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the UK General Data Protection Regulation (UK GDPR).

Reviewing low level concerns

Reviewing low-level concerns can help to improve settings safeguarding processes and 39



potentially identify any weakness or wider cultural issues which have enabled the behaviour(s) to occur. Learning from reviews should then be shared with staff in the form of policy change or training to minimise risks.

Where patterns of inappropriate, problematic or concerning behaviour have been identified, a course of action will be taken either through our disciplinary procedures or where a pattern of behaviour moves from a low-level concern to meeting the harm threshold, this will be referred to the LADO.

References

Low-level concerns should remain on an employee's record until the individual leaves their employment.

Low-level concerns would not be used in references unless:

- the concern (or group of concerns) has met the threshold for referral to the LADO and is found to be substantiated; and/or
- the concern (or group of concerns) relates to issues which would ordinarily be included in a reference, such as misconduct or poor performance.

Further guidance on how to adopt low level concerns into your practice can be found on this free webcast: Low level concerns in the Early years



Section 5: Safeguarding training

The Statutory Framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS 2025) states that providers must train all staff to understand their safeguarding policy and procedures and ensure that all staff have up-to-date knowledge of safeguarding issues. It also states that safeguarding policies must state clearly how safeguarding training is delivered and how practitioners are supported to put this into practice.

As a local authority we recommend safeguarding training is reviewed annually. In addition to training all staff should receive information on safeguarding and child protection at least annually.

Training made available by the provider must enable staff to identify signs of possible abuse and neglect at the earliest opportunity, and to respond in a timely and appropriate way, in line with the EYFS 2025 annex C.

The DSL must be trained to the appropriate level and understand their responsibilities relating to the protection and safeguarding of all children. It is recommended that the training is refreshed every two years. Deputy DSL's should also be trained to this level as should the registered person.

Childminders should be trained to meet annex C criteria and also to DSL level. Childminders should access appropriate training and support to help develop their safeguarding policies and procedures on an ongoing basis.

Worcestershire County Council has developed a range of training and CPD courses to support DSL's and staff members develop knowledge and understanding in safeguarding these can be accessed via Early Years training | Worcestershire County Council

These currently include; managing allegations, safer recruitment, domestic abuse, FGM and Prevent amongst other interesting topics.

If you require any further Safeguarding advice or guidance, please contact the Early Years and Childcare team by emailing: eycc@worcestershire.gov.uk or call 01905 844048



Section 6: Model Safeguarding policies and procedures

As an authority we have created model templates for safeguarding and child protection policies and procedures.

These are intended to be model documents which providers may wish to use to support the development of the setting's policy and procedure, rather than fully comprehensive and prescribed documents.

There may be sections that the setting needs to change in order to ensure that they fully reflect their own practice.

Some settings may also want to have separate policies for such things as whistleblowing and information sharing, and if this is the case, we suggest simply making reference to the separate document in the safeguarding policy.

You can access these policies on our website

Early years safeguarding | Worcestershire County Council



Section 7: Templates

We have created some useful templates you may wish to use or adapt to your setting. Please note that childminders who are registered with an agency may need to substitute the name of the agency where there is reference to Ofsted.

Suitability of people

Allegation of abuse record

Complaint record

Conviction determination and caution declaration

Health declaration form

Early years employment reference template - GOV.UK

Child Safeguarding records

Individual file front sheet

Individual file chronology

Safey and welfare concern form

Safety and welfare continuation form

Safety and welfare alternative concern form

Daily child chronology for all children

Transfer form for safeguarding records between establishments

Safer recruitment

Safeguarding lead supervision notes

Safeguarding training record

Safeguarding training record excel spreadsheet

Safer recruitment record sheet

Safer recruitment record excel spreadsheet

Operation encompass: Operation encompass Safeguarding statement



Section 8: Further Information

Multi-agency statutory guidance on female genital mutilation Prevent duty guidance **NSPCC** Child exploitation and online protection command Forced marriage guidance Internetmatters.org Worcestershire domestic abuse strategy Signs of safety Early Years Foundation Stage nutrition guidance GET SAFE - Worcestershire Safeguarding Boards Copying, use and adaptation of text, model policies and templates is permitted by an individual or organisation for the purposes of improving safeguarding practice in their own organisation, provided that this is not for commercial gain.

Safeguarding and Child Protection Guidance for Private, Voluntary and Independent Early Years and Childcare Providers: Revised September 2025

Contains public sector information licensed under the Open Government Licence v3.0

